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ABSTRACT  The spatial and temporal dimensions of social 
interaction have been neglected as "competencies" and associated 
vocationalist notions have dominated recent discussions of work 
preparation in Australia.  This paper suggests that while 
particular skills are important in doing a job, people are 
required to surrender aspects of their time and space to both 
gain and maintain a job.  Further, control over time and space is 
a resource used to produce and reproduce relations of inequality.  
Evidence for this proposition comes from a current study into the 
DEET funded Job Club program, a program to assist people to gain 
employment via instruction and peer support.
Introduction
Few people would doubt that unemployment poses a significant 
social dilemma both for members of the community and for policy 
makers.  Much of the response by policy makers has been to 
consider issues of industrial restructure and educational means 
of preparing potential workers for entry into this restructured 
workplace.  On this latter point, much of the emphasis has been 
given to the development or assessment of work competencies.  It 
is my contention that while it is necessary for people to perform 
work tasks competently, to focus exclusively on competency 
obscures some features of work and work preparation that are far 
more enduring and fundamental.  Initially, in this paper, 
attention will be given to the notions of skill and competency 
and the importance they have for the economy and employment.  The 
subjects of power and control will then be explored and the links 
with the dimensions of time and space elaborated.
A spacio-temporal analysis of case study data will then be 
provided to demonstrate the importance of this type of 
investigation.  The data used has come from research, conducted 
in Geelong, on a DEET funded, job searching program: the Job 
Club.  The Job Club is a three week course that provides 
instruction in job seeking methods, peer support and access to 
free typing services, phone, facsimile and mail facilities.  To 
be eligible to join a Job Club a person must have been registered 
with the Commonwealth Employment Service as having been 
unemployed for a designated period of time.
Skill and Competency 
Central to many discussions of the labour process and preparation 
for work is the concept of 'skill'.  The notion of skill was 
considered by Braverman who understood that
for the worker, the concept of skill is traditionally bound up 
with craft mastery - that is to say, the combination of knowledge 
of materials and processes with the practiced manual dexterities 
required to carry on a specific branch of production (Braverman, 



1974, p. 443).
People working in this manner were largely autonomous and able to 
determine when and where their work would be carried out.  The 
notion of skill outlined above also recognised the unity of the 
conception of a task and its execution, the nexus that Braverman 
argued that the techniques of scientific management aimed to 
destroy.  Wood (1983, p.11) and others (see Crompton and Reid, 
1983; Penn, 1983) have claimed that Braverman's 'essential 
thesis' that managements were primarily interested in 
progressively deskilling workers was opposed to the conventional 
view of the desirability of ongoing skill upgrading.  This 
conventional view deserves some investigation.
Braverman saw workplace practices as being shaped largely by 
management attempts to wrest control of the means of production 
from workers.  The mechanisms that Braverman claimed were engaged 
to gain control and subsequently degrade work, were the practices 

of scientific management developed by F.W.Taylor and the 
psychological methods of habituating workers to an industrial 
engineering view of their tasks.  More recently feminists have 
extensively debated the concept of skill itself emphasising the 
socially constructed character of what is considered 'skilled' 
(see Jackson, 1991; Steinberg, 1990; Wajcman, 1990; West, 1990).  
However, beyond the academy and particularly in the hands of 
policy writers, the notion of skill is often endowed with a 
benign, wholesome quality.  
The Australian Government has recently given attention to the the 
idea of developing skills and the role that education should play 
in this development.  Watkins has noted policy documents 
advocating that 'education should be conceived in a way that 
broadens the range of students' skills and raises and raises the 
general level of skills I" (1989, p. 142).  The trade union 
movement has supported the move towards a focus on raising skill 
levels (ACTU/TDC, 1987).  In the Meeting Australia's Skill Needs  
the Government's intention in this area of skill development is 
put plainly " a more skilled and adaptable workforce is essential 
for Australia's economic well being, and this can only be 
achieved by a substantial improvement in the quality, quantity 
and relevance of training" (DEET, 1989, p. 2).  It is interesting 
to consider the evidence supporting the link between skills, 
economic well being and employment.
Sweet has observed that while Australia has a limited database on 
skills, the analysis of this data has often been superficial and 
premised on the belief that "the demand for skills has risen, 
will continue to rise, and that technological innovation is an 
important factor in this trend" (Sweet, 1987, p. 96).  This view 
Sweet referred to as the Australian orthodoxy, a view that also 
accepts the elitist distinctions between mental and manual labour 
assuming that the former necessarily has higher skill demands.  



The decline of employment levels in the manufacturing sector and 
the increases in the service sector has consequently encouraged 
the promotion of extended schooling so that students may acquire 
the requisite levels of skill to satisfy labour market 
expectations.
A careful analysis of employment trends has led Sweet to conclude 
that the premises of the orthodox view were contradicted by the 
available data.  "The demand for unskilled workers has risen 14% 
over a ten year period rather than decline as was assumed and the 
growth in part-time employment 'argues against a general increase 
in the demand for skills" (Sweet, 1987, p. 105).  In the youth 
labour market contradictions have also been noted.  The growth 
areas have been in the areas considered unskilled and the areas 
of decline have been those that are considered to be more 
"skilled and attractive" (Sweet, 1987, p. 108).  For education 
policy makers trends are important, Sweet summarised these and 
noted "employment loss has been heavy in many occupations 
requiring extended formal preparation, whereas employment gains 
have been greatest in occupations requiring minimal vocational 
preparation" (Sweet, 1987, p. 109).
If education is to serve national interests, policies must be 
determined by more than vocational outcomes.  Sweet concludes 
that "education for the workplace needs to attack the finer 
division of labour, and it needs to give people the capacity to 
understand, and resist, the forces that are shaping the skills 
required of them at work" (Sweet, 1987, p. 115).  To do otherwise 
would suggest that education diminish rather improve skills.
Rumberger has argued that in a labour market where average skill 
levels are being lowered, raised educational standards are likely 
to produce dissatisfied, unproductive workers (Rumberger, 1987, 
p. 92).  Two reasons were cited by Rumberger for the decline in 
skill levels.  Firstly,  employers assumed that the skills needed 
by workers would increase as further technological 
transformations occurred in the economy and secondly, there were 

incentives for employers to introduce forms of new technology.  
These presumptions have caused employers to raise their hiring 
requirements but, in many cases, has not involved changing the 
job to suit the different skills held by the person engaged for 
the position (Rumberger, 1987, p. 77).  Others have been critical 
of the solipsism involved in the use of the term skill.  Grosch 
(1987, p. 155) has argued that by a "single semantic feat" 
industrialists and politicians have translated the 'needs' of 
industry into the 'needs' of individuals.  This has been achieved 
by defining the 'needs' of individuals in terms of 'skills' and 
by denying the skills inherent in other areas.
The rhetoric that surrounds the notion of skill was also 
considered by Wellington who  asserted that "a skill cannot exist 
except within a certain context, and within a framework of prior 



knowledge and understanding" (Wellington, 1987, p. 27).  What has 
occurred is the redefinition of skill meaning competency to now 
embrace 'abilities, aptitudes, dispositions and attitudes' 
(Wellington, 1987, p. 30), thus allowing training programs to 
claim to be "skill based" and hence complete.  A survey of 
employers carried out by Wellington revealed that employers 
placed little value on skill per se  but emphasized attitudinal 
and dispositional characteristics as most desirable.
Work skills and competencies serve a purpose but the development 
of these capacities should not be confused with the issue of the 
number of jobs available to be worked.  Indeed it is difficult to 
see the Australian Vocational Certificate (AVC) as anything but 
an extension of secondary schooling designed to delay entry to 
the workforce. This suspicion is supported when you consider the 
limited amount of labour market forecasting that is conducted in 
Australia to determine what future skills may be required.  What 
we do find is that various forms of 'job search' training are now 
being incorporated into DEET funded skills training courses and 
it is worthwhile to consider the significance of this 
development.  
Control, power and resources
What could be the purpose of the state detaining students in the 
school system?  The stated aims of the AVC are to satisfy 
National needs for high level skills and to promote high levels 
of workplace cooperation, efficient work organisation and 
positive industrial relations.  It may also be assumed that in 
the absence of jobs, the agenda of the AVC is for schools to take 
on the role of habituating future workers to the workforce.  In 
environment where jobs are becoming less skilled and rapidly 
changing, an attitude of compliance and a willing disposition may 
more attractive qualities to an employer seeks to engage a person 
for employment.
The theory of structuration, developed by Anthony Giddens, links 
the notions of control, power and resource has been and is 
described in its most elaborate form in the Constitution of 
Society  (1984).  Structuration is an attractive basis for 
investigating an educational program because it highlights the 
dialectical interplay between the various actors and between the 
actors and the structures that are produced, illuminating the 
dynamic character of social interaction.   The actions of agents 
and structure exist in a dialectical and dependent relationship.  
As well, 'social activity is always in three intersecting moments 
of difference: temporally, paradigmatically (invoking structure 
which is present only in its instantiation) and spatially' (1979, 
p.54).  This conception of social activity underscores the on-
going nature of human conduct, the durconduct.  Agents, and their actions, 
cannot be examined as 
isolated from their temporal or spatial circumstances.
Giddens distinguishes between the terms system, structure and 
structuration in the following manner.  'Social systems involve 



regularised relations of interdependence between individuals or 
groups, that typically can be best analysed as recurrent social 
practices .I  Systems,I have structural properties; they are not 

structures in themselves'.  Structures should be seen as 'rules 
and resources organised as properties of social systems' and 
structuration represents the 'conditions governing the continuity 
or transformation of structures, and therefore the reproduction 
of systems' (1979, p. 66).  Agents reproduce structures of 
domination by reproducing power relationships, but this does not 
mean that they do so unwittingly.  
The notion of the duality of structure emphasises that agents are 
not just subjected to structures but produce and reproduce them 
by drawing on sets of rules and resources.  Resources are 
structural properties of social systems and are deemed by Giddens 
to be 'bases or vehicles of power, comprising structures of 
domination, drawn upon by parties to interaction and reproduced 
through the duality of structure' (1979, p.69).      Resources 
can be seen as being of two sorts: authoritative or 
administrative resources and allocative resources.  Much of the 
social theory inspired by Marx has concentrated on control over 
allocative resources, control of products or control over aspects 
of the material world, but to do so overlooks the ways time and 
space have been made tools of control. 
The use of authoritative or administrative resources are those 
that play a role in the co-ordination of human activity (1984, p. 
xxxi).  Timetables are distinctive evidence of co-ordination, the 
person in the position of determining the daily or weekly 
arrangements exercises considerable authority over others.  
Organisations have been defined by Giddens as social systems able 
to bracket time-space.  They achieve this 'via the reflexive 
monitoring of system reproduction and the articulation of 
discursive "history"' (1987, p. 153).  Organisations of all 
sizes, from governments departments to workplaces and school 
classrooms utilise these resources.  Typically this is 
accomplished by observation or surveillance of individuals and 
groups in a designated area.  An open-plan office or classroom is 
an obvious setting for this surveillance to occur.  Surveillance 
of information is another means of exercising authoritative 
resources, this can include information accumulation, coding and 
retrieval (1987, p. 154).  The creation of a dossier or the 
maintenance of personal files are examples that readily come to 
mind but the writing of a resum  could serve similar purposes as a 
document of personal history.
We can summarize the approach to the analysis of time, space and 
control suggested in Giddens' theory of structration in the 
following way.  Control is gained by the exercise of power.  
Power is "generated in and through the reproduction of structures 
of domination" (Giddens, 1981, p.4).  Domination occurs as the 



structured asymmetries of resources are drawn upon and 
reconstituted in power relations (Giddens, 1981, p.50).  The 
resources drawn upon are of two sorts: authoritative resources, 
those of the humanly created world of society itself and 
allocative resources, those of the material world.
Contexts and settings
References to time and space are commonplace in every day 
discourse.  People talk of current realities as being in the 
"here and now", of exercising authority over another as "putting 
someone in their place", when an event occurs as intended we say 
that it is "going like clock-work" and to invoke the very spirit 
of capitalism we are advised that "time is money".  These 
examples serve to remind us how the dimensions of time and space 
pervade all areas social activity.  Giddens has argued (1981) 
that the commodification of time, the commodification of space 
and the separation of these two dimensions that have enabled the 
emergence of capitalist work practices.  In the work sector of 
social life frequent references to spatial and temporal matters 
underscore their importance: going to work, attendance at work, 
the workplace, production lines, start and finish times, hourly 
rates, work hours being part-time or full-time, and so on.  

Time reckoning has emerged as a dominant feature of contemporary 
life but this has not always been the case.  It has been argued 
that one of the major obstacles to the establishment of emerging 
industrial practices in the 1700s, was the need to educate 
"workers to differentiate between leisure time and work time" 
(Watkins, 1987, p. 8).  Prior to work being done at a single 
factory location, agrarian workers carried out their tasks 
according to the demands of the season, the day length or other 
natural interval.  Mumford asserted that it was not the 
introduction of steam power that revolutionized industrial 
production, steam powered machinery existed prior to the arrival 
of capitalism (Giddens, 1981, p. 133).  Rather, it was the 
linking of the clock to machinery that enabled production to be 
systematically harnessed.  The commodification of labour that 
occurred with the transformation of methods of production, 
required workers conform to externally set time standards.  
F.W.Taylor's "time studies" give one of the earliest attempts at 
using time as a way of controlling and calibrating work 
processes.
The way work practices are organised is of particular interest 
for it can be both an arrangement for getting work processes 
completed and a method of keeping workers separated from each 
other. Labour can be divided in many ways; by establishing 
heirarchies within the work place (ie. management in offices & 
staff on the 'shop floor), dividing according to gender (ie. 
certain jobs for women, restrictions on promotion for women), 
functional work groups (ie. production teams, quality circles), 



locating different aspects of work in different places (ie. Ford 
casting engines in Geelong and assembling in Broadmeadows, having 
'outworkers' assemble components at home) or by distinguishing 
between a 'core' of highly skilled workers and a 'periphary' of 
expendable workers.  
It would be incorrect to assume that the control that emanated 
from the workplace, solely concerned production techniques.  
Maguire (1988) has argued that the social relations that exist in 
certain localities can be used by companies to control their 
workforce.  He has cited instances where this replication of 
social relations has effectively weakened collective worker 
resistance (p. 71).  He has also claimed that 'workers who are 
trapped in the local economy I have little option but to accept 
the "rules of the game" imposed by local management' (Maguire, 
1988, p.73).  Cooke (1987) also considered locality as a key 
issue and elaborated its importance in the context of efforts to 
restructure economies.  Sandercock (1986) has maintained that by 
uncritically accepting restructuring as a philosophy and 
dismissing the casualties of this process necessary, we thus deny 
people the right to remain in a locality and destroy communities.
The importance of space has been recognised and both geographers 
and sociologists have explored questions of socio-spatiality and 
work.  Spatial change, for Cooke, involved the removal of the 
distinctiveness of a regional economy.  This process is made 
visible when companies shift production and employment from 
metropolitan areas to smaller urban or rural settings.  Further 
evidence of this is provided when labour intensive industries 
disappear from a region and the work is now performed in 
countries with low labour costs.  Cooke has argued that the 
socio-spatial nature of economic change has often been 
overlooked.  In an effort to become  competitive companies have 
endeavoured to replace "living" labour with technological 
improvements.  The first phase of this period of modernization 
concentrated on redeploying workers in declining industries and 
evening out unemployment and capital between regions (1987, p. 
321).  In the second phase it was noticed that industries that 
had set up in newer locational settings had taken a substantial 
advantage over established regions.  This aspect of spatiality 
has particular importance for an area such as Geelong where 

residents have become accustomed to being able to find work 
locally and have confined their job seeking efforts to within the 
Geelong region.
Consideration of the spatial dimensions of work and related 
economic activity exposes a richness that otherwise might be 
overlooked, to think only of waged labour is to ignore a 
considerable amount of the productive work performed.  For many, 
necessary income is derived from outworking or contracted work 
performed in the home.  In many family units the economic 



activities of the wage earner are made possible because other 
members of the family provide support by carrying out unpaid 
domestic duties.  These activities have been theorized variously 
as the informal economy, non-economic activity or as an aspect of 
flexible work practices.  It is important to recognise the role 
space plays in these endeavours.  Giddens (1984) has asserted 
that discipline proceeds via the manipulation of time and space 
dimensions, as such the ability to separate sectors of social 
life (ie home and work) provides a powerful disciplinary tool.
A sexual division of labour denies women access to certain 
positions in the occupational hierarchy or deters them from 
pursuing certain jobs.  Finn (1984, p.37) has observed that even 
prior to leaving school, this division has emerged and influenced 
occupational destinies.  Girls were most likely to take casual, 
home-based tasks (ie baby sitting) socializing them to see the 
"home" as their rightful place, while boys took systematic work 
that took them out into the community: milk rounds, paper rounds, 
shelf-filling, warehousing etc.  Though employer preferences 
played a part in reinforcing a sexual division of labour, this 
process has begun within the informal and part-time sectors.
Time - Space analysis
Giddens noted (1987, p 144) that certain concepts must be 
considered in the analysis of the time-space aspects of social 
interaction.  Firstly, that time events do not 'elapse', once an 
event has happened it cannot unhappen.  Secondly, that cultures 
are saturated in temporality.  The third element that must be 
considered is that day-to-day life is repetitious and it is this 
recursive quality that shapes much of the way we interpret our 
lives and finally the interconnected nature of the dimensions of 
time and space.  Since the notions of time and space presuppose 
one another, they can be referred to as the setting of social 
interaction.   It is possible to analyse these dimensions 
separately, only in an abstract sense.  With these aspects 
informing our analysis we can look at the various forms of 
temporality and spatiality that have been identified by Giddens 
and imagine how these instances might support the contention of 
time-space being used to control.
For both temporality and spatiality Giddens has identified three 
levels on which analysis may be performed.  The first of these is 
the dura persons daily activities and how they perceive this routine.  
This dimension may be revealed in a comparison between the 
desired amount of time a person wishes to work and the work time 
available.  It may also be indicated by the time taken preparing 
for, getting to or coming from work.  The dur e  of an 
individual's life refers to how a person considers that their 
time of life effects them; especially how their age influences 
their prospects of getting work.  The durshows a person's temporal  view of 
self in relation to the life 
of various social institutions.  All of these elements are likely 
influence a person's degree of ontological security.



To consider spatiality we may begin with the positioning of an 
agent's body, the aspect referred to by Giddens as presence.  Co-
presence describes the influence others in the setting of the 
interaction; their gender, age, education or other 
characteristics.  The division of labour and the way it is 
presumed that work should or will be organised are other 
demonstrations of co-presence.  Regionalisation is the third 
level of spatial analysis suggested by Giddens.  This concerns 

the interlacing contexts of co-presence and provides evidence of 
where work will be found, how far one is prepared to travel etc.  
The spatial notions proposed in structuration have provoked 
considerable debate among geographers (see Soja, 1989: Saunders, 
1989; Gregory, 1989)who have challenged and elaborated some of 
the above concepts.
Evidence of time-space being used to control
The Job Club program, like many state initiatives, provides us 
with examples of both authorative and allocative resources being 
drawn upon.  In this way the Job Club is able to dominate Job 
Club members and therefore exercise power over them.  The 
principle area of authoritative resource use occurs with the 
organisation of social time-space.  Allocative resources are also 
controlled as the state has the capacity to withdraw funding from 
individual programs if performance goals are not achieved or can 
terminate allowance payments to individuals if they fail to meet 
attendance or other requirements of the program.  The data that 
has been gathered gives evidence of the way that resources have 
been used.  The examples provided below come from documents 
produced by DEET to present the program or detail its contents, 
from comments made by the leaders who implement the program and 
from to responses from the program participants. Particularly 
attention will be given to the importance of timetables, peoples' 
senses of place, and examples of surveillance being employed.
Time-tables
Giddens has claimed that 'the time-table is time-space ordering 
device that lies at the heart of modern organizations' (1985, p. 
174).  Modern organizations include work places.  It is my 
contention that the bureaucracy endeavours to prepare the 
unemployed members of the community to participate in work-places 
and therefore must habituate them to or remind them of industrial 
methods of temporal and spatial appropriation.  Further the state 
must find a way of creating an acceptance that these demands on 
their time and space must be carefully observed.
Timetables figure prominently in Job Club life for both leaders 
and members.  Leaders are instructed on details of scheduling a 
Job Club including being given a 'Sample Schedule for the Three 
Weeks Duration of a Job Club' (DEET, 1987a, p. 11 - 13).  This 
outline suggests a way that activities could be sequenced, how 
much time could be devoted to each activity, using timings as 



fine as fifteen minute intervals, and recommends the appropriate 
length of break times.  Being a sample schedule suggests some 
flexibility in time use and the potential for variations but 
given that the leaders have very little break between Clubs, 
there is little scope to develop alternatives to the sample 
provided and given that it has been set out it would be easier to 
use what is already there.  Expedience suggests using the sample.
The provision of a time-table does much more than save leaders 
the bother of developing their own schedule it proposes certain 
things as necessary.  The time-table becomes the solution to the 
question of time management.  It need not be the case, a leader 
could establish what each participants requires and provide that 
instead of imposing a standard time-table for all.  The 
suggestion takes on a more reified existence when we notice that 
the time-table offered as a 'sample' has been reproduced as a 
handout for distribution to Job Club members.  What was once a 
suggestion has become a requirement.
Other notions are implicit when the time-table concept has been 
accepted as the appropriate organizational tool.  The idea that 
so much needs to be covered in a short period of time, that it is 
necessary to follow a designated order of completing the 
activities and that it is important to finish certain activities 
in a specified time all follow the acquiescence to the time-
table.  With leaders convinced that they must adopt the time 
regime indicated on the time-table, they must then impart their 
faith in time-tables to the participants.

The Job Club obliges members to conform to the time-tables of 
others whether they be individual employers, company 
representatives or organisations like government departments.  It 
seems that people accept the sequencing imposed by others and are 
used to subordinating their time-space interests to others.  The 
following examples illustrate this point: dependence on public 
transport to get you to work on time (P24.1, 23) and the limits 
placed on interview time by employers (P23.1, 38).  This latter 
point really screens out people who cannot effectively 'sell' 
themselves in a short time.  It has been emphasised that "what 
you say in the first few seconds I determines how successful you 
will be" (DEET, 1987a, p. 35).
Clearly the leader has some ability to determine how the time 
resource will be used but the leader's position is ambiguous.  
While the leader is in a position of authority over the Job Club 
members the ways her/his own time can be used, is heavily 
prescribed.  Watkins has noted that while teachers are 
appropriately positioned to disseminate and elaborate aspects of 
the dominant ideology, it is largely deskilled and 
proletarianised by rigid programming (1992, pp. 16-17).  The same 
is true for Job Club leaders, whatever teaching abilities or 
talents are brought to the job are diminished through the process 



of repeating the same material to 12 different people every four 
weeks.  The turnover of Leaders is high these pressures have been 
cited for the considerable burnout rate (L44.1, 31). 
Other Aspects of Time Use
Arbitrary time frames set by DEET determine eligibility and while 
some groups of people have been identified as being especially 
disadvantaged when seeking work, the length of time out of work 
is the main criterion for access to DEET programs.  The Job Club 
is no exception. For most, the eligibility to attend a Job Club 
is to have been unemployed and registered at a CES office for at 
least six months and all are required to be "committed to 
attending full time and participating as required in a Job Club  
(ie, Voluntary)" (DEET, 1987c, Appendix 9).
The Job Club operates on the assumption that participants want to 
get work and claims as its goal 'to have each participating 
member obtain satisfactory employment in the shortest possible 
time' (DEET, 1987a, p. vii).  From the outset, the temporal 
dimension is made prominent in the program by establishing time 
as a determinant of success.  In advertising the program to 
prospective members DEET has appealed to peoples' sense of work 
within their lifespan and has claimed that 'experience has shown 
that nearly everybody who attends a Job Club gets a job.  This 
includes many people who never thought they would ever work 
again' (DEET, [1988b]).  
The style that the Job Club leader is obliged to adopt regarding: 
counselling, approach, talk while session leading, discussion 
rotation and directiveness.  The temporal aspects can be easily 
discerned in each case. The "style of 'counselling' is 
characterised by: an adherence to standardized procedures; a 
directive manner; I an approach to learning by small steps at a 
time, following highly structured training procedures; and, an 
emphasis on the final outcome" (DEET, 1987a, p. 7).  The emphasis 
here is on a specified sequence being followed and not providing 
an overview.  The 'approach' suggested reinforces this point by 
stressing that the "leader should spend the greatest portion of 
his/her time telling the job seekers what they have been doing 
correctly and what positive progress they are making.  Minimal 
time should be devoted to providing information by lecturing" 
(DEET, 1987a, p. 7).
Instructions to the leader about time use continue, the 'brief 
talk rule' allows "no more than a minute or so" to describe a 
procedure, additionally individual interactions should be "about 
2 minutes duration at any one time" (DEET, 1987a, p. 8) though no 
minimum time before 'automatically rotating' the interaction to 

another member is indicated.  The manner of instruction is 
'directive' in that each session is "directed toward fulfilling a 
specified series of objectives, almost in the form of a 'lesson 
plan'" (DEET, 1987a, p. 9).  Finally, the 'leading style' advises 



"constantly complimenting", speaking "very frequently and yet 
briefly" and "devot(ing) every moment of the meeting to 
instructing and encouraging" members in those specific 
activities.  The leader is advised to move quickly into 
activities "so that the member has less time to 'panic'" (DEET, 
1987a, p. 17).
When approaching people to generate job contacts members are to 
be advised by the leader to use time as a technique, "give the 
contact time to think about job possibilities by starting the 
conversation off with social 'small talk'" or suggesting that 
they call back with ideas thereby "giving the contact time to 
think of other job opportunities" (DEET, 1987a, p. 33).
Time is also stressed, in the Manual,when phoning prospective 
employers.  If office personnel prevent a Club member contacting 
the designated company supervisor, it is suggested that the 
member enquire as to a when would be a 'convenient time' or call 
"just before or after normal office hours" (DEET, 1987a, p. 34).

The attitude toward time that a member should adopt at interview 
has been firmly established in the Manual. "If the interviewer 
seems busy or preoccupied with other matters, you should sit 
patiently and don't show any annoyance at being left waiting"  It 
has also been noted as "essential to thank the interviewer for 
the time spent" (DEET, 1987a, p. 50).  When techniques have been 
outlined for controlling an interview, temporal aspects figure 
prominently.  It has been suggested that members watch for 
indications of the interviewers time being wasted, signified by 
wandering interest.
The Job Club documentation deems 9 - 5, Monday - Friday as the 
desirable time to work.  This is evidenced by referring to work 
that occurs at other times as 'stand-by jobs'.  Into the category 
of stand-by jobs fall those that are: permanent part-time, home-
based, shift work, temporary, seasonal and free-lance work  
(DEET, 1987a, pp. 60-1).  Members are encouraged to make job 
seeking a full-time project, planning where and when you will go 
each day  (DEET, 1987a, p. 159).
Travel time
The time taken to get to work has been raised as a matter of some 
importance.   One participant commented that in her last position 
she had to walk for 75 minutes to get to work (P24,  23) another 
member expressed concern at the time it would take each day to 
travel to work in Melbourne (P23, 19) and indicated that the area 
in which she is prepared to search is limited by the travel time 
required.
In preparing for an interview members should, according to the 
Manual, be ready to answer questions about their personal history 
and future plans.  The temporary or part-time nature of previous 
jobs justify their termination, better hours make a job 



preferable  (DEET, 1987a, p. 168).  Further instruction is given 
regarding interview technique, at interview a strong desire to 
work will be indicated by saying 'how soon can I start work?'  
(DEET, 1987a, p. 172). 
Place
When promoting the Club DEET has chosen to emphasise spatial 
characteristics.  Attending a Job Club, is claimed 
unconditionally as likely to lead to success in gaining 
employment, 'experience has shown that nearly everybody who 
attends a Job Club gets a job' (DEET, [1988b]).  While no-one 
would be so nave believe that employment would necessarily follow 
simply turning up this is what the publicity suggests.  Careful 
consideration has been given to the location of the Job Clubs.  
While initially some Job Clubs were co-located with CES offices 
and others are run by community organizations in separate 
premises, all recently established Clubs have been set up in 
separate accommodation.  This decision about location allows DEET 
to directly control the program by directing the program content 
and monitoring performance reports, without participants being 
able to observe this association.  When comments from 
participants about CES are taken into account, it is not 
surprising that DEET would wish to maintain a distance.  The most 
common complaints concerned being kept waiting, not being allowed 
to apply for advertised positions (P16.1, 22), being deliberately 
antagonized (P15.1, 23) or the inefficiency of the service 
(P28.1, 34; P27.1, 36)
Surveillance
Built into the course format is a peer monitoring [surveillance] 
component to ensure that sufficient activity is undertaken by 
fellow students.  This feature of the program also invites 
participants to observe their peers to ensure that they apply the 
behaviours and practices diligently and correctly.
Conclusions
The Job Club obliges members to comply unquestioningly with the 
time-space demands of employers as a means of gaining and 

maintaining work.  The program also instructs participants in the 
program to manipulate aspects of spatiality and temporality as a 
means of gaining employment.
confusion over the difference between skill and time/space control
Endbits
The unemployment figures released on the 9th of July showed that 
in June, 11.1% of the Australian workforce or 963,500 people 
(ABS, July 1992) were without work.  A number of explanations and 
the remedial strategies that those explanations suggest, have 
been offered for this situation.  Neo-classical economists have 
presumed that employment is largely determined by wage 
competition and therefore that unemployment comes as a 
consequence of high wage rates coupled with structural 



unemployment.  Structural unemployment being a mismatch between 
the skills of those people looking for work and the types of 
skill demanded by employers who want to engage labour.  
Comments on how work will impose a structure on time.  E.P. 
Thompson and P. E. Watkins have noted the restricting influence 
that work has on available time, Marx has referred to this as the 
commodification of time. The statements made by subjects may also 
include an indication of resistance to the commodification of 
time.
The principal objective of the Job Club is to assist people to 
find work.  It is interesting to ponder what type of work that 
course participants might find and whether the Job Club process 
plays a rle in directing members to consider certain options.  
Issues concerning the structure of the labour market have 
considerable space in economic and social debates.  For example, 
in an endeavour to explain the incidence of unemployment and low 
wages among specific sections of the community Doeringer and 
Piore (1971) developed a theory of segmentation within the labour 
market.  Edwards (1979) divided the labour market into three 
segments; the independent primary market, the subordinate primary 
market and the secondary market.  These markets, rated here from 
most to least desirable, are differentiated by the degrees of 
autonomy, nature of work done, security of job and pay level.   
Edwards argued that the history of work in the twentieth century 
is the history of employers introducing improved forms of control 
so that desired behaviours can be extracted.  These forms of 
control, initially direct, then technical and bureaucratic 
Edwards suggested, largely correspond to particular market 
segments.  To determine whether this is the case, the movements 
of Job Club participants into work will be monitored, the types 
of jobs gained will be recorded and an analysis will be made of 
the labour market segment into which the job falls.  Furthermore, 
if the Job Club does emphasize compliance and surrender to highly 
structured work processes then this program could be seen as 
preparing people for far more than just gaining work.  This 
program may also be seen as preparing people to unconditionally 
submit to whatever forms of control exist in the workplace.  
Companies employing methods of bureaucratic control, such as 
Polaroid,  have developed methods of eliciting cooperation and 
enforcing compliance (Edwards, 1979, p. 142).  These methods 
focused on developing compliant behaviours and needed to have 
been completed before promotion could be considered.  If 
companies like Polaroid placed sufficient importance on 
cultivating staff attitudes that management would develop a 
specific program to ensure that those attitudes were adopted, 
then an agency that could perform similar preparation at no cost 
to the firm must be considered attractive.  The Job Club may 
perform just such a preparation function and the tailoring of 
training to suit particular firms will be queried.  
Time-space & control DAVID SALTMARSH




